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SILC COUNCIL QUARTERLY BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES - DRAFT
February 10, 2017
Disability Network Capital Area, Lansing MI 
SILC Voting Members Present: Aaron Andres, Robin Bennett, Gabriella Burman, Alexander Darr, Lisa Cook-Gordon, Sara Grivetti, Michael Hamm. Kelsey Kleimola, Mairead Warner, Jim Whalen.
SILC Voting Members Absent: None
SILC Voting Members Excused: Rebecca Parten.
SILC Ex-Officio Members Present: William Robinson (BSBP), Kevin Green (MRS), Collette Bauman (MDE).
SILC Staff: Rodney Craig, Terri Robbins, Tracy Brown.
Guests Present: Annette Blough, Eleanor Canter, Joe Harcz, Darma Canter, Sean Bennett, Leamon Jones, Lisa Kisiell, Tracy Knight, R. Scott DeVarona (Mi ABLE), Kara Scheeneman (Mi ABLE),

Nate Tabler ~ Disability Network West Michigan, Kristin Conrad~ Disability Network Northern Michigan, Susan Cervellera ~ Blue Water Center for Independent Living.

SILC BUSINESS MEETING

R. Bennett called the meeting to order, 11:02 am, a quorum was present.  
WELCOME & INTRODUCTIONS

R. Bennett welcomed Council members, Ex-Officios and guests, introductions were made.

AGENDA
The February 10, 2017 Quarterly Business Agenda was reviewed, One change, Employment First update after Public Comment. 
Motion by A. Andres, seconded by L. Cook-Gordon to approve the February 10, 2017 Agenda. Carried.
The November 11, 2016 SILC Council Business Meeting Draft minutes.

Motion by G. Burman, seconded by A. Andres to approve the November 11, 2016 meeting minutes, as mailed. Carried.
MiABLE Program Presentation from MI Department of Treasury. R. Scott DeVarona and Kara Scheeneman.
SILC Sponsored: CIL Youth Service IL Specialists Training Presentation. Nate Tabler ~ Disability Network West Michigan, Kristin Conrad~ Disability Network Northern Michigan, Susan Cervellera ~ Blue Water Center for Independent Living.

Public Comment – Attachment A

Employment First Update ~ Employment is a goal in our State Plan for Independent Living. The Employment First Executive Order that the Governor signed almost two years ago was an important step in promoting the concept of competitive integrated employment for individuals with disabilities and being paid a fair wage for their work.  Yasmina Bouraoui is the lead on the Employment First Grant that the state has through the Department of Developmental Disabilities Council. The grant is through the office on Disability Employment Policy. This group has done some significant work in several areas. One is establishing a memorandum of understanding around Youth Transition Services. 
Another thing that has happened is the Notion of Provider Transformation.  Provider transformation aspect of this is that ODET Grant was to take and work with providers through subject matter expertise recognized on a national basis to help those organizations to shift their business model to focus more on community and competitive integrated based employment versus center for facility based employment. There will be ten providers trained by the end of this year.
Yasmina Bouraoui from DD Council, Todd Culver from MARO and Sara Grivetti were asked by the Lieutenant Governor to come up with recommendations on what needed to be done to move Employment First forward. The three met with the Lieutenant Governor in late January and provided a recommendation to create a commission of policy makers, lawmakers and members of the legislator, department heads and the Lieutenant Governor. The three are currently putting together advanced details and will meet with the Lieutenant Governor later. 
SILC REPORTS

Executive Committee ~ There were two Executive Committee meetings since our last Council meeting one was in December of last year. The committee welcomed our new Advocacy Coordinator, Terri Robbins, her presentation was wonderful during the interview process and we are excited to move forward with her.  Terri facilitated a Public Policy meeting with a working group of people from around the state from CILs and other public policy organizations that are working on services throughout the state.

Staff provided a lot of help to the network around the state.  Committee discussion on moving forward with the SPIL amendment, setting up how to make that happen.

The Executive Committee discussed what is going on with the original Transportation Authority vote that was voted down in November and just kind of what is happening next with that was a big question for transportation in the southeast part of the state.  The committee ended up coming to an understanding that it appears there was not going to be anything on that for the next couple years, they might consider doing it another vote in a few years but that is up in the air at this point.  
Finance Committee ~ The 1st quarter budget for FY2016‑17 was reviewed. 
Motion by A. Andres, seconded by A. Darr to accept and place on file the FY2016-17 1st Quarter Budget Report. Carried.

The Finance Committee was asked to create a scholarship procedure and process so members could apply for scholarship funds or for SILC to assist with training and funding. The procedure is if an individual, CIL or an entity came to the Council with a proposal and they needed some financial assistance and it tied to the SPIL and promoted the SPIL this would be the process we as a Council would look at that proposal, vote on that proposal and then determine whether to fund it or not.

SPIL Committee ~ The SPIL Committee report is deferred to the SPIL amendment conversation.
Motion by S. Grivetti, seconded by A. Andres to accept and place on file the Committee Reports. Carried.

OPERATIONS REPORT

1st Quarter Staff Operations Report was reviewed. 
Motion by M. Hamm, seconded by L. Cook-Gordon to accept and place on file the 1st Quarter Staff Operations Report. Carried.

SILC Executive Director Report:

· Staff continues to perform duties that are in our contract related to the net CIL database system which is the database system that all centers for independent living in the state utilize.  

· Staff visited five Centers for Independent Living since the Council met last and that included Disability Advocates of Kent County in Grand Rapids, Disability Network of West Michigan, The Disability Network in Flint, BWCIL in Port Huron and The Disability Network Capitol Area.

· SILC staff has also worked and collaborated with various state agencies including MRS Michigan Rehabilitation Services, BSBP Bureau of Services for Blind Persons and worked with the Michigan Council on Rehabilitation Services, and as well as Michigan Disability Rights Coalition and the Development of Disabilities Council.
· Terri and Rodney met with our media consultants and mapped out the media strategy for the rest of the fiscal year.  Most of you have probably heard from and been interviewed by the media people for a biography for our social media and media events. Media consultants have an interview arranged for some public programming that would be on Metro Detroit radio stations such as WJR, Robin, Terri and Rodney will be interviewed.  
· SILC staff and Robin are going to be doing a media training with Dan Cherin.
· Michigan Rehabilitation Services and Department of Health and Human Services sponsored a super circular and cost allocation training that was outstanding. 
· Staff has conducted some management training for Net CIL and webinars. Staff also provided data assistance to a lawsuit that the Ohio CIL Network is involved with regarding disability developmental disabilities in that state.  
State Plan for Independent Living Amendment Discussion
· As of October 1, 2017, the Administration on Community Living will only recognize one DSE.
· The SPIL Writing Team which is comprised of two Council members, two CIL Directors, Sara Grivetti and Rodney Craig.  This team met with Susan Howell, Director of Michigan Rehabilitation Services and Director William Robinson from Bureau of Services for Blind Persons to discuss how we are going to administrator and distribute the Title 7 Part B funds. The SPIL determines the direction of those funds, how they are spent and where they will be going.
· It was determined that the Department of Health and Human Services has a mechanism in place that they can ensure that those funds are distributed to Bureau of Services for Blind Persons without delay. 
· We will conduct a public hearing in May to get public input. 
DSU Reports

MRS- Kevin Green
· MRS is visiting the CILs to look at the current activities and our collaborative efforts.
· MRS will also be sending staff in April to the State Administrators Rehabilitation training. 
· MRS continues implementing the changes in WIOA which are affecting MRS and expanding our capabilities and needs to service customers in a wide variety of ways. 
BSBP- William Robinson:
· Scott Norris has told me that the MiABLE side is not compliant for blindness so we are going to follow‑up with them to fix that.
· I would just encourage everybody that you know one of the things that I see my mission is to work together and make sure we are at the table for everything.  Because our kids are very, very important too and I want to make sure that all our constituents are looked after.  
Lisa Kisiell:
· We have been meeting together more discussing how we can work together and meet the needs that BSBP has with a population we are not able to serve as we once did because a homemaker is no longer a vocational goal because of the WIOA legislation released on September 19, 2016. 
· Shannon McVoy was previously the West Region Manager and has recently been promoted to the Assistant Training Director and Statewide Transition Manager.
      Leamon Jones

· I made several contacts with the Centers for Independent Living, Area Agency on Aging talking about how BSBP can bridge some gaps and provide much needed services.

· Over all we are working to expand the opportunities for the vision impaired persons. Rodney provided us with some information for the last period in that several individuals have received services from the Centers for Independent Living that was very valuable. 
· Our IL Program is progressing, it's moving ahead.  We are looking at ways of improving.  We received a grant from TASE. We will be working with them to look at some ways of improving and we always want to expand, continue to improve our programs and so it's an opportunity for us to look at that and how can we make our program more effective and more efficient for the people that we serve so that is what I have today.

SILC Congress 
· Robin Bennett and Rodney Craig attended SILC Congress. It was a four‑day conference in Phoenix, Arizona. We had some great breakout workshops on sort of what is the role of the Chair, what is the role of the Council, what are your responsibilities, what are the new changes on the WIOA which have been referred to a lot during this meeting. 
· SILC Congress was extremely informative it helped me personally understand where Michigan is at, where the independent movement is at in the country here and kind of what it needs to work on, what we need to pay attention to involving the youth, involving families, finding a way to connect them to our centers and getting more consumer feedback and injecting that back into our independent living movement here.

IL Network Update  
· No report was given.
NEW BUSINESS:
Advocacy Position: Terri Robbins
· Terri Robbins has been hired to fill the Advocacy Coordinator position. 
· In the SPIL it identifies a strategy session that was designed primarily by the CILs to create a plan to enhance inclusive and accessible communities across the state. So, Terri has been working with a few key people and are about ready to pull a planning group together to plan that strategy session. 

· One of the other items that is addressed in the SPIL is the Michigan Youth Leadership Forum as well as other youth leadership initiatives. Terri is still in the process of having a few additional people to talk to about their strategies and perceptions but is very close to pulling a group together to create a plan for real action over the next couple of years.  

· Emergency Preparedness is also in the SPIL and Terri been doing some homework there to find out exactly what the CILs are doing, what else is going across the IL network in hard to supporting not only communities and responding to emergencies but helping people with disabilities plan for, prepare for emergencies so there is more to come regarding that.  
· Terri has been asked to join a newly formed group that is going to address community based services and what some of the changes in transitioning to community might look like. 

· Terri is also committing some time to legislative advocacy. If there is a policy and you have a committee member in your area, we are going to ask you get connected. Whether that means going to a coffee hour, writing a letter, making a phone call, whatever you're most comfortable with and keep in mind Terri here to support you.
· Terri also looking at ways SILC members get orientation and information about CILs and what they do and what CIL staffers know about SILC and it's become apparent that there are some gaps in that understanding and so we are working on a plan to address that.
Common Disability Agenda Implementation Discussion: Terri Robbins
· The largest under taking is going to be the development of the Common Disability Agenda. It's been a while since the Common Disability Agenda was created. Terri will want to hear from communities, people groups and community public forums across the state to get feedback. Staff will need your help to do that you are all connected to community, you know who those community groups are, you know where people are, you know where there is need and that is not the same from one part of our state to the other. In addition, staff would like to collect that from the community and take that information back to the agencies and begin to create a plan that guides services moving forward not just looking at what we already have. We hope to begin scheduling some of those forums as early as March. 
OLD BUSINESS:
Finalize SILC Recruitment Committee
· Gabriella Burman will continue to serve on the recruitment committee. Lisa Cook-Gordon has volunteered to serve on this committee.
OTHER

ADJOURNMENT                               SILC Business Meeting adjourned at 3:05 p.m.
                                       ATTACHMENT A
Sean Bennett

Happy to be here today and to talk to the Council.  The first thing I wanted to say was regarding the National Council on Disability is a good group that I think that this group here should be aware of the National Council on Disability.  They are headquartered in Washington D.C. and they are having a meeting in Detroit this month and it's unique because the NCD usually meets in Washington D.C., occasionally they will meet throughout the country so it's exceptional they are meeting in Michigan so for the NCD to be in Michigan you know it's like Haley's comet they may not be back around for many years so people might want to attend that particularly if they are down in the Detroit area and but the NCD is I think a good model for what the SILC group could strive to be particularly now we have an advocacy director and that you know some of the changes in the laws about the advocacy and I think the role of the NCD is for most advocacy, for most they are supposed to learn about issues and then not only to learn about them but to be able to articulate it, to be able to convince policy makers and talk to policy makers this is what ought to be done and these are our reasons so advocacy is complex and it takes work and it takes thought, it takes reasoning and it takes persuasion and heart and it takes guts so it's a challenge but it's an honorable challenge because advocacy is about democracy and democracy is a privilege that we all have, we were all born here in America so we are lucky.  If which were born in Iran we would not say how do, we advocate so we are lucky and we ought to do our best to contribute to the process and you know voting some people kind of say well voting is all you got to do in a democracy but that is not the case.  It's what happens after you vote that matters and what people do after the vote, what the Government does after the vote that matters.

So anyway, so the NCD is a group that I would encourage they have a good website go on their website and you can learn about a lot of stuff that they are doing and I would think that this would you know help people you know try to understand the process and to strengthen people's knowledge of what is going on nationally and often issues are both national and state.  There is an interrelationship between them and so anyway I'm hoping that, yeah, I have hopes that this group can stand up to in a new day.  I don't know how much time do I have left here.

A minute 30.

I feel in looking back over the last several years, I do feel a little disappointed, I have attempted to try to work with the group and I do feel that there is a great opportunity has been lost, you know, and I think that I want to try to convey that today that I would definitely like to see things change, I would like to see a new day begin, a new way, a new attitude, a new path, a new course to be taken by this group because I feel in the past it's really been an opportunity lost, it's really been just a big paper shuffle, a big bureaucratic paper shuffle you know how it is that the Government says you got to do this to get the SILC funding so everyone follows the checklist and does it and at the end of the day you know true you know you have done what they said to make sure you get the SILC funding, you got to do this but to me that is doing the least you can do and I would like to see us say what ‑‑ how can we really effectuate the ideals and the potential for doing something positive rather than just you know like the student who just turns in a paper to get it over with and let's not just turn in a paper to get it over with but let's do something that matters, let's have some fun, let's try to achieve something, let's try to be loyal to the mission here so all right thank you.

Joe Harcz

I'm Joe Harcz member of National Federation of the Blind, ADAPT, and other real organizations fighting for independent living, I can't wait to hear the dog and pony show that is going to be called Employment First, when you are meeting at a center for independent living which is owned by Peckham and with Peckham represented on its board.  Ladies and gentlemen, Peckham is not an employer under WIOA on Wayne versus broad it's passport or call centers are expressly not in greater employment, the Government center expressly not, such as their janitorial clothes and such as their operation in Eaton are expressly not integrated settings.

Secondly, the major component of independent living is to have advocacy and self-determination.  But a major goal of the SILC is to expedite that and ensure that throughout the entire process.  Yet we spend half our last meeting slandering without foundation one of the major advocates in this state by a nondisabled executive director and by the way somehow that got expunged from the minutes that you all approved.

Next, saying you followed or don't have to follow the Open Meetings Act or the FOIA don't make it so.  I say to every one of you all the legal requirements for those sent, period end of story it's black and white, it's documented.

Finally, you know I heard some talk today about teaching history of independent living and what it's all about.  True to human engage in civil disobedience, to guaranty our civil rights.  Judy Heumann worked for people like Ed Roberts to take over the San Francisco Federal Building for 48 days to develop section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act which is routinely violated here in the State of Michigan every day and by the way which applies to SILC because you're a recipient of Federal funds and applies to every CIL which are recipients of Federal funds and in 1988 Judy Heumann went on the Capitol steps to implement the Americans with Disabilities Act, to implement it, to get it passed.  Fine work to get it implemented.  It is not only violated daily in our lives but by Centers for Independent Living and by this SILC and expressly was done ironically at the very celebration the 25th Anniversary of our civil rights and public funds on public property in which public expense with people with disabilities were denied access to.  In brutal fashion.  Ladies and gentlemen, I'm talking about the soul of independent living here and we at Michigan have lost our soul.  We have lost it to the corrupt apparatus that is dragging us down and we have lost it to money and none of it is going to consumer advocates and to people who are willing to challenge the alternate facts and the lack of transparency of this body, the SRC, every other body dealing with people with disabilities in the state and, oh, did you all know that the SILC is being asked by a fiscal manager for the Voc Rehab entity or the SRC, any of you guys got a clue what that is all about?  If you people have a concept that

Robin:  Thank you so much Joe your time
Darma Canter

Feb 10, 2017 Public comment: Michigan Statewide Independent Living Council Business Meeting From: Darma J Canter, consumer residing in Muskegon MI 

After two years of advocating within our publicly funded local and state IL program, I probably should have been more prepared for the new President, his loose interpretation of history, well facts in general, and his presumption of authority. I should have seen the government moving away from the people, public service, and investing power and authority in the service of corporate entities.  Still, every day since January 20 I wake up to the unexpected, shocking new reality.   I have spent a lot of time, too much time, thinking in the last three months. What is the role of government? What is the fundamental nature of democracy? How are units of government, their programs, policies, practices connected to the people? What is my role and responsibility in a democracy and what responsibilities does the government have to citizens, to tax payers, to me?   What is the people’s business? How does the public hold its government accountable to act in the public’s interest? These are surprisingly hard to answer. The 2016 election results seem to indicate not everyone agrees on the questions or the answers.   IL is a political movement developed by disabled individuals to address the social and environmental policies that limit our freedom to fully engage in the benefits of society. Prior to the 1960s citizens with disabilities were institutionalized, dependent on charities, and viewed as politically irrelevant. No Medicaid, Medicare, SSI, no right to education or employment, no guaranteed right to participate in government services or activities. There were no public funds for independent living in the community because those state dollars went to life-long institutionalization. Literally, the “insane and feeble-minded” were dropped off at the hospital door and left for decades, no one was expected to leave alive.  

Fifty years ago, this was the reality of disabled lives in America. Building on the civil rights movements of the 1960 and 70s the disability community began gathering on college campuses and in cities to build a grassroots political entity focused on changing the long history of discrimination of disabled citizens. Our lives didn’t change overnight, but we are living with the accomplishments of 20 to 30 years of advocacy by and for our peers with disabilities. Our network of CILs across the country was formalized and funded in the amended Rehab Act in the early 1990s, but the IL philosophy of consumer run, self-help centers belonged to the people and the historical changes produced by collective political action still belongs to the people.   We, the disability community, are on the verge of another shift but not one of our making and it may very well be one that will undo changes we fought for. The systems, many people use to live and to participate as full members of the community, had lots of shortcomings, but I don’t think the new administration will be reforming systems to our benefit. The new Secretary of Education didn’t know disabled students have the right 

under federal legislation to a free and appropriate education. The new Attorney General has a troubling history of voting against the ADA. The new Secretary heading up the Medicaid programs has a strong preference for block grants to states with fewer mandated services, and we will likely be forced to justify the economic benefit of independent living supports. I am afraid for myself and my people.   So how will we, the disability community, protect our essential civil rights and health services? 600 CILs across the country can help to gather and inform the 56 million disabled individuals about policy issues and advocacy strategies. But critically, it is the millions of informed voters with disabilities that must manage and shape the programs and policies they rely on. Identity politics are in conflict with IL philosophy of diversity, but this is a time to act on the issues experienced almost exclusively by the disabled. The Centers and their constituents will have to debate what issues and actions they will commit to for years ahead.   Many centers may want to protect their revenue from state and federal budgets but at what cost? If Michigan CILs and SILC defend the rights of consumers and protect essential community-living supports, they will remain pertinent to the disabled. If Michigan’s IL system scrambles to maintain their business entity at the expense of the needs of the disability community, they will be irrelevant to the disability community and the IL movement.
Eleanor Canter

Thank you very much for temporarily unmuting your computer, I am speaking to you today as one of your consumers and the title of this comment is nothing about me without me.  Until recently members of the public were allowed to give five minutes of public comment before the SILC meeting before decisions were made and again at the end of the meeting after decisions were made.  Now we are allowed only one comment and the agenda is structured purposefully structured so that all business takes place after public comment, adding insults to injury the SILC disclosed all meetings to the public except the four legally required by the Rehabilitation Act.  That means that we have no way to comment on SILC business until three months after the decisions have been made.  At the last SILC meeting you invited Tamara Executive Director of Disability Network West Michigan to give a presentation in which she openly slandered and attacked her own consumers.  Is there anyone here who is under the impression that that is a normal thing to happen at a SILC meeting?  Because nobody batted an eye.  When I attempted to participate in the conversation I was told in no uncertain terms that my input was not welcomed.  That violates rule one of independent living, nothing about me without me.

Over the past year opportunities to publically comment on SILC activities have decreased by about 90%.  Meetings in which major discussion and decisions are being made have been illegally closed to the public and the SILC has declared itself exempt from FOIA and SILC decided it no longer needs to follow State and Federal laws on the IL principles and interacts with consumers or consumers of the most basic level of respect.  Attacking consumers silencing the disability community, retaliating against advocates and using public dollars to threaten and intimidate anyone who disagrees with you must stop immediately.  I have been directly retaliated against by Sara Grivetti, and the collective voice of Michigan Centers for Independent Living, Jim Whalen, Kellie Winn and Mike Hamm, CIL Disability Network West Michigan.  This will stop.  And I suggest you read up on the rehabilitation under retaliation and the interference provisions of the ADA and the Rehabilitation Act immediately.  You have betrayed your community at every turn, I urge you as I have for the past 2 1/2 years to change your approach to the community that you are funded to serve and I would appreciate us being taken off mute.

